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SUGGESTIONS

The Committee on Regional Development calls on the Committee on Industry, Research and 
Energy, as the committee responsible, to incorporate the following suggestions in its motion 
for a resolution:

1. Underlines that energy efficiency measures are a cost-effective way to boost economic 
competitiveness, increase supply security, reduce CO2 emissions, create jobs and reduce 
fuel poverty; is concerned about the low outflow of ERDF funds for energy efficiency 
measures in a number of Member States; urges the Member States to make energy 
efficiency a horizontal priority in their operational programmes; calls on the Commission, 
national and regional authorities to facilitate the use of structural funds for energy 
efficiency measures, such as ensuring better dissemination of information to the regional 
and local level and the establishment of ‘one-stop shops’; 

2. Acknowledges that one of the greatest obstacles to realising energy efficiency at local and 
regional level is the need to invest upfront; is convinced that any measure taken at EU 
level should take due account of the implications for, and budgetary restrictions of, 
municipalities and regions; therefore recommends the Commission to consult local and 
regional representatives in order to set up development guidelines in the energy field and 
to provide financial support to local and regional projects through innovative programmes 
using existing energy resources and structural funds;

3. Stresses the need to develop technical assistance and financial engineering at local and 
regional authority level in order to support local players in setting up projects – e.g. by 
harnessing the EIB’s ELENA technical assistance facility and the experience of ESCOs;

4. Emphasises that one key to realising the EU’s energy-saving potential is the rapid and 
correct implementation by Member States of EU legislation on matters such as the energy 
performance of buildings, energy labelling and eco-design; calls on the Commission to 
actively support and monitor the implementation process;

5. Notes that various barriers exist at local and regional level, in particular in the residential 
sector, as a result of financial costs and long payback periods, split incentives for tenants 
and owners, or complex negotiations in multi-apartment buildings; calls for innovative, 
cost-effective solutions to removing these barriers, such as district refurbishment plans, 
financial incentives and technical assistance;

6. Emphasises the key role of regional and local authorities in achieving the energy 
efficiency goals and therefore supports a multi-level, decentralised approach to energy 
policy and energy efficiency, including the Covenant of Mayors and the Smart Cities 
Initiative; underlines the importance of the bottom-up EU energy policy approach for 
cities and regions that aims to promote clean, energy-efficient investment; stresses that 
aligning the future Cohesion Policy with the Europe 2020 Strategy would provide a key 
delivery mechanism to promote local and regional development that would bring about 
smart, economically competitive, sustainable growth in the Member States, regions and 
cities; 
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7. Observes that there are considerable differences among European regions preventing a
standard binding energy efficiency target which would also place an undue burden on 
SMEs in particular; proposes therefore continuous monitoring of the implementation of 
existing legislation and the launch of infringement procedures in cases of non-compliance;

8. Recognises that energy efficiency policies have not so far addressed the social acceptance 
factor sufficiently in the reduction of energy consumption; emphasises that not only is the
behaviour of users crucial for the success of energy efficiency measures but consumer 
trust should also be enhanced; calls for the future energy efficiency action plan to provide 
additional supporting measures to increase social acceptance; stresses the vital role that 
regional and local levels can play in reaching consensus;

9. Calls on the Commission to introduce measures to combat energy poverty, which in 
Europe affects the poorest households, and actively to support the implementation and 
financing of energy efficiency in housing;

10. Points out that enterprises, through their innovation efforts, play a vital role in devising 
and implementing energy-saving measures; hopes that structural funding will encourage 
enterprises actively to participate in projects in the field of energy efficiency;

11. Calls on the Commission to combine existing European legislation such as the Eco-
Design Directive and the Energy Labelling Directive instead of further expanding it, in 
order to optimise the implementation of EU legislation and make use of synergies, 
especially for the consumer.
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